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FOREWORD 

These studies were first given to the Revival Fellowship of the 
Uniting Church (South Australia) in October 1980. 

It was thought that the study might also prove of use to other clergy 
and laity. Doubtless the matter contained here has been treated 
without any great depth, although with some concern and genuine 
feeling for the plight of the churches in the Eighties. 

There are many reasons for great hope today. It is with this thought 
that this little study is published. If it stimulates others to consider the 
matters of love and power then perhaps this justifies its publication. 

 

 

Geoffrey C. Bingham, 

Coromandel, October 1 980. 
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THE CHURCH TODAY 
AND THE POWER OF GOD 

1. Introduction 
When we take such a heading for our title we are considering two 
things. The first is the fact of the power of God and the second an 
analysis of the presence (or absence) of the power of God. It may be 
that we see little or much of that power. Some may feel the evidence 
of power to be in the very fact of the existence of the church, its 
worship, its influence in social issues of the time, and its outreach 
into many places of the world. 

What, however, is the standard of churchly life and power? What is 
the measure of the degree of life and churchliness today? Our minds 
immediately turn to the church of the apostolic time. There lies our 
beginning. There we discover power as it was at the first. We say, 
‘Surely this is our paradigm, our measure of true churchliness!’ Like 
homing pigeons we turn almost naturally to the pole of life, the 
beginning of all endeavours. 

If we are not permitted these early beginnings as the true pattern and 
the excellent paradigm, yet, nevertheless we surely need to know how 
the church was initiated, what it was designed to do, and how it was 
initiated and so what was the truth of its beginning life, and 
functions. Indeed without looking to this early life we may be 
without the key to the reality of the church. We may find the church 
only from what it is today. For all we know it may be wrong. It may 
be constituted from later ideas, and wrong concepts. It may be 
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formed or inspired from principles which, though they may have 
evolved, are yet wrong. There is a host of such possibilities. 

It will be good then to examine the apostolic church, see what was 
the power of God in it, in its time. 

2. The Power of God in the Early Church 
We must recognise that the early church was not merely a paradigm 
for churchliness, however permissible it may be for us to use it as 
such. Christ said, ‘I will build my church,’ meaning it was to be his 
creation. We know, also, that whilst it had clear continuity with old 
Israel (i.e. the congregation, the ‘qahal’) yet as the ecclesia it also had 
discontinuity. At Pentecost Peter had said, ‘Save (separate) 
yourselves from this crooked generation.’ The church then was the 
new creation of its Lord, Christ. 

Elements of Power. 

We must distinguish between mere (or, sheer) metaphysical power, 
i.e. the idea of supernatural power before which nothing can stand, 
and the power of love, which although dynamic, evokes rather than 
forces a response. Love does not violate the wills of persons whom 
God has created in His own image. 

Incarnational Power. 

We are aware of the power called Providence whereby God upholds 
the universe. Hebrews 1:3 speaks of the Son upholding the world by 
‘the word of his power’, i.e. powerful word. Luke 1:35 uses the 
thought of ‘the Holy Spirit’ and ‘the power of the Most High’ as 
parallel terms. Thus  
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Christ is incarnated by this power. In his baptism Jesus was ‘anointed 
with the Holy Spirit and with power.’ The terms here, too, are 
parallel. 

A study of Luke 4:14 (Isa. 61:1), Matthew 12:28, and Acts 10:38 will 
show the power of God was for the purposes of love. 

Christ’s Power. 

The use of power in regard to Christ (I Cor. 1: 24), to his resurrection 
(Rom, 1:4–5, Ephes. 1: 19–21), and ascension (Ephes. 1:20–21) is 
with a view to God’s purposes of love in redemption. For this reason 
‘the word of the Cross’ goes on being the power of God (I Cor. 1:18, 
cf. 2:4–5). The resurrection likewise is power (Phil. 3:10). Yet all this 
power is for love. It is to do with redemption. 

The Power of the Spirit. 

It would seem that the Holy Spirit is, himself, power. This is not 
quite the way the NT explains it. John the Baptist promised the 
outpouring of the Spirit but did not speak of power. Christ promised 
the coming of the Spirit (Luke 11: 13, John chs. 14–16) but did not 
promise power as such. He did speak of the ministry of the Spirit to 
teach, recall what had been taught, to bring conviction of sin, 
righteousness and judgement and to glorify Christ. Doubtless all this 
is a special power. 

Even so Jesus connected the Holy Spirit with power. Luke 24:49 
speaks of the ‘promise of the Father’, i.e. the gift of the Holy Spirit – 
and so being endued with power from on high! In Acts 1:7–8 the 
thought is reiterated. Notice the text, ‘You shall receive power, the 
Holy Spirit coming upon you’. Power will come with the Spirit. In 
Romans 15:18–19 the phrase ‘the power of the Holy 
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Spirit’ is used, yet in parallel with ‘the power of signs and wonders’. 
I Corinthians 2:4 speaks of ‘the power and demonstration of the 
Spirit’, and the thought is repeated in I Thessalonians 1:5 (cf. I Peter 
1:1.2, Heb. 2:4) where the statement is, ‘in power and in the Holy 
Spirit’ We conclude then that the power is not the Spirit himself but 
which issues from him in the interests of the Gospel. The Holy Spirit 
exercises power. 

The exercise of his power seems of two kinds, generally speaking, 
namely (a) His power to reveal the Gospel and to apply it. He 
convicts of sin, righteousness, judgement. He reveals the work of 
redemption and thus reveals the Father and the Son. He applies the 
Gospel by bringing persons to repentance, faith, forgiveness, 
justification and conversion. He then leads on to extrinsic 
sanctification and adoption. (Cf. John 16: 7–15, Acts 5:30–31, I Cot. 
6:9–11, Titus 3:3–5, Gal. 4:4–6.) (b) His power to witness to the 
Gospel by signs, powers, wonders, and miracles. (I Cot. 2:4–5, I 
Thess. 1:5, Heb. 2:4, I Peter 1: 12, cf. Heb. 6:4.) 

When we see this exercise of power we are influenced to think such 
power is his sheer ability, yet it is not the ability as such which is the 
point but the mode, purpose, and goal of the uses of ability. They are 
summed up in one word, love! The revelation of the Gospel is the 
revelation of love. The attestation of the Gospel is the attestation of 
love. The application of the Gospel to a person is the actuation of 
love for that person. Hence the power of the Spirit is the power of 
love. 

The Power of the Cross 

1 Corinthians 1:18 and Romans 1:16–17 show us that the Cross or 
the Gospel is power, ie. power to redeem and power to assist men to 
salvation and  in the process of salvation, even to the point of  
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assisting them to the climax of redemption (Phil. 3: 21, Rom. 8:23). It 
is when we examine the power of the Cross that we discover the 
power of the Cross to take fallen mankind and effect mighty changes 
within it. The Cross delivers man from all his enemies – those both 
intrinsic (sin, the flesh, conscience) and those extrinsic (Satan, the 
world, death, law, wrath). This power of the Cross is dependent upon 
the Spirit for its communication to the hearer and for its application 
to the lives of those who (through the Spirit) have come to repentance 
and faith. 

The Power of the Kingdom. 

Without doubt the Kingdom is power. It is the reign and rule of God. 
I Corinthians 4:20 says the Kingdom of God is not talk but power. 
Matthew 12:28 says, ‘But if it is by the Spirit of God that I cast out 
demons, then the Kingdom of God has come upon you.’ That is the 
Kingdom through the Spirit is powerful. Of course it is the Kingdom 
of the Father (Matt. 25:31f) and of the Son (Col. 1:13), and its times 
and seasons are in the authority of the Father (Acts 1:8). In the 
Gospels this Kingdom heals, exorcises and liberates under the 
leadership of Messiah. 

The message of the Gospel of the Kingdom has a proleptic element to 
it. That is the Kingdom is powerful, but in another sense it has to be 
secured for all times by the action of the Cross. The victory of the 
Cross over all evil allows the delegated personnel of the Kingdom to 
both proclaim and exercise the power of the Kingdom. Hence in Acts 
the Gospel of the Kingdom still relates to the Kingdom but is better 
known as the redeeming Gospel, or the Gospel of grace. A study of 
the various terms should be made as in all the speeches of Peter, 
Stephen, Paul and James the Elder. The epistles indicate a kerugma 
or formulated proclamation 
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(of. I Cor. 1:18, 23). In Acts we should at least study 1:7––8, 8:4–8, 
12, 19:8–9, 20:20–25, 28: 23, 30–31, bearing in mind that every 
reference to the Lordship or Messiahship of Jesus is also a 
proclamation of the Kingdom. 

The Epistles also speak of the Kingdom and its power, whilst the 
Revelation of John spells out its action in strong apocalyptic terms. 

Conclusion as to Power in the Early Church. 

The word ‘authority’ (Gk. exousia) is often translated ‘power’ in 
English Bibles. The word for ‘power’ (dunamis) means ability, i.e. 
strength to accomplish. True power is exercised under genuine 
authority, i.e. authority delegated by God. The power we see 
exercised is that of signs and wonders, miracles, exorcisms and 
healings. In John’s Gospel such events are signs of the Kingdom  and 
are not to be taken as things or ends in themselves. In the Synoptic 
Gospels they are actions which effect the liberation of people who are 
bound (Luke 4:18, Acts 10:38) and also attest to Jesus as Messiah 
(Acts 2:22, 10:38, Luke 7:18–23). 

The passage of John 14:12–13 should be read, ‘Truly, truly, I say to 
you, he who believes in me will also do the works that I do; and 
greater works than these will he do, because I go to the Father. 
Whatever you ask in my name, I will do it, that the Father may be 
glorified in the Son’. It shows that Jesus is transferring (so to speak) 
to his disciples his ability to accomplish works and words of power. 
In fact Acts 1:8 indicates he does the works through his disciples in 
line with the principle of Matthew 5:16. An example of this is Acts 
8:4–8, 12. In other words, the Kingdom, the Cross, and the Spirit are 
the power of God for the early church. 

There is, however, a disturbing element indicated  
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in regard to power. In Matthew 7:21–23 we read, ‘Not every one who 
says to me, “Lord, Lord,” shall enter the Kingdom of heaven, but he 
who does the will of my Father who is in heaven. On that day many 
will say to me, “Lord, Lord, did we not prophesy in your name, and 
cast out demons in your name, and do many mighty works in your 
name?” And then will I declare to them, “I never knew you; depart 
from me, you evil–doers. “‘ Here works of power are done in the 
name of Christ. Matt. 24:24 reinforces this idea of power wrongly 
used. Acts 8:18–23 shows that the use of power was known outside 
of the Gospel (cf. Exod. 7:8–13) and Revelation 13:15–17 shows that 
Satanic powers will emulate the true power of God. I Corinthians 
13:1–3 shows that believers can do works of power without love. 

The question then arises as to the value or validity of power, whether 
that of the church or not. Since we are concerned primarily with the 
power of God we are drawn to conclude from the above paragraph 
that there are powers within creation which can be used by evil 
powers, and by men, some of the latter not being Christian. There are 
powers which are of the occult (cf. Deut. 29:29) and powers which 
are directly of God for His own true purposes. 

The key to the validity of power lies in love. I Corinthians 13:1–3 
shows in principle that God’s gifts can be used without love and are 
pointless. I Corinthians 3:3 says, ‘Though I have such faith that I can 
remove mountains and have not love, I am nothing.’ Faith without 
love is not genuine godly faith for ‘faith works by love’ (Gal. 5:5–6). 

True Power is Love. 

When we look at the whole matter of power we see that the Cross, 
the Spirit and the Kingdom are all love. They are for love, operate in 
love, and 
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have their goal as love. The Cross is love (John 3:16, I John 3:16, 
4:10, Gal. 2:20). The Spirit is in the ministry of love (Rom. 5:5, 
15:30, Col. 1:8, Gal. 5:22). The Kingdom is that of love (Col. 1: 13, 
Rom. 14:13–17). Everything has to be done in love (I Cor. 13:1–14:1, 
cf. I Cor. 16:14). 

Rightly understood the power operating in the early church was love. 
Hope is dependent upon love (Rom. 5:5) and also faith (Gal. 5:5–6). 
Of faith, hope and love the greatest is love (I Cor. 13:13). The triad of 
faith, hope and love constitute the whole dynamic of power (Col. 1:4, 
5, I Thess. 1:3, 5:8, II Thess. 1:3–5, I John 4:16–17). The signs and 
wonders, exorcisms, miracles and healings are for love and are 
irregular without it. The coming of the Spirit at Pentecost with the 
word of the Cross effects wonderful love in those who believe. They 
are of one heart, one soul, one mind. They share their goods. They 
care for the orphans, the widows, the poor. They effect hospitality. 
They are so one (Gal. 3:28, I Cor. 12:13, Col. 3:11, Ephes. 2:13–18) 
that doubtless such unifying power has never been seen in this way 
under any other condition or in any other situation. Whilst there is no 
question of a social Gospel as such, there is every indication of the 
Gospel producing love that is unique. 

The Effects of the Power of God in the Early Church. 

In the widest sense the church moved dynamically in its original 
home, Palestine. It moved beyond that, stretching to the ends of the 
earth. It moved where Greek culture and Roman overlordship 
flourished. It had a Gospel which, rooted in Judaism, was more 
powerful than the matrix of its origin. The nature of the Gospel met 
the needs of contemporary man and bore him out of the immorality 
of his culture into the new world of  
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dynamic regeneration. Later we shall look at these elements. Here, it 
is enough to say that the revelation by the Gospel of God in His true 
nature was enough to bring man to forgiveness, love, a new 
fellowship and hope of a coming new age which would spell doom to 
the current corrupt age and bring a new creation which, including 
man would live in the liberty of eternal glorification. 

The power of God in the early church was faith. hope and love born 
of the love of God and communicated through the Gospel and the 
Spirit. 

3.The Church Today and the Power of God 

Introduction. 

How much has man changed in 2,000 years? How much change has 
happened in the essential nature of the Gospel? How radically have 
the conditions of the world changed? Does the Gospel have an inbuilt 
ability to adapt to changes in history? Are there reasons for believing 
that the power of God in the early church flourished because of a 
unique set of conditions in the world of that day ? 

These are some of the questions which have been asked not only in 
the penultimate decade of this century but in fact in every century. 
That they have been asked is interesting enough in itself, for it means 
thought is given as to whether the Gospel can apply in every age and 
whether the Gospel is always innately relevant to man. This paper 
cannot give satisfactory detailed answers to the question we have 
raised. The point we need to establish directly is whether the Gospel 
is actually relevant to contemporary man and whether the power seen 
in the early church can be evidenced today, and whether in fact we 
are seeing it currently.  
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The Relevant Nature of the Gospel. 

We claim that man has not essentially changed in 2,000 years. His 
conditions have greatly changed. Many of his creative powers and 
skills have become highly developed. The pace of life has increased 
exceedingly. His use of the earth’s resources has greatly expanded. 
He is forced into many new ways of thinking. It was said 
prophetically in Genesis 11, ‘There is nothing he [man] will not be 
able to do.’ This is what we are seeing. Nevertheless man has not 
changed essentially. 

He still has the same needs which the Gospel fulfilled 2,000 years 
ago. Created in the image of God, and placed in a creation which God 
pronounced to be ‘very good’, man still is a functional creature 
within a functional world. He must relate to God as son to Father, 
creature to Creator, subject to Eternal King. Only then are his 
emotional needs fulfilled. Only then is he complete. His idols – by 
nature of the case – cannot satisfy him. He must have God for the 
sake of his own true being. If he is out of kilter with ‘things–as–they–
really–are’ then he is not man–as–he–ought–to–be. He is not really 
man. His thought, religion, art, culture and technology will also be 
out of kilter, that is they will not meet his essential needs. 

By creation man is a creature of conscience. Only that which 
satisfies his conscience can bring him to true ease, serenity, joy and 
emotional fulfilment. Man is a relational creature. Then – in the 
beginning – as now also, he must relate to God and thus to others and 
himself. Man is an emotional, rational and volitional creature. Only 
when these elements are expressed, have a rationale, and are 
experienced in harmony will man be satisfied. Man, amongst other 
things, is a creature of destiny. Until all these elements are fulfilled 
man does not experience himself as complete man. 
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Conscience, relational living, emotional, rational and volitional being 
and destiny all have their healing, their well–being, and their 
fulfilment in ‘the Gospel, by the Spirit, in the power of the Kingdom. 
We do not mean man, even Christian man, necessarily avails himself 
of these healing and fulfilling elements, but the point is that they are 
present in the Gospel and no less today than in the Gospel of 2,000 
years ago. 

The Action of the Power of God Today in His Church. 

The Gospel is unchanged. The Spirit is unchanged. The Kingdom is 
unchanged. The love of God is immutable. Whilst these powerful 
elements are unchanged man does not necessarily or easily accede to 
them. The story of the church over 2,000 years has been largely a sad 
one. It has had a mixed history. Some of the story has been superb, 
thrilling. Some of it has been dark, horrific and terrifying. That given 
in – lessons learned and lessons forgotten – what is to prevent the 
church having power today? The answer must be, ‘Nothing, provided 
we understand the Gospel, and the nature and functional operations 
of the power of God.’ 

This being said it is still true that whilst certain sections of the church 
evidence power, yet others do not. A study of the seven letters in the 
Book of the Revelation shows that at least six of these churches were 
in bad shape, and this at the eve of the first century. Church historians 
trace many causes for the decline of power in churches over the two 
millenniums of her existence. Those who study the revival and 
renewal of the church indicate why renewed power has appeared, at 
least from time to time. Richard Lovelace in his book, Dynamics of 
Spiritual Life: An Evangelical Theology of Renewal (IVP, Illinois, 
1979), has 
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traced the renewals of Israel and commented on the various schema 
which exist today for the renewal of the church. They are well worth 
studying. 

A study of the church today will show a great variety of practice and 
action. What we really need to see is that there are various 
expressions of power but what are the criteria for judging their 
validity or otherwise? The answer must be, ‘Do they align with the 
true nature of the Gospel, the Kingdom, and arise from the work of 
Christ and the Spirit? Do they align with the plan and purpose of 
God? Do they meet the test of holy love?’ We mean by the latter that 
there can be no true light without love, nor love without light. 

It would need a good spirit to use these criteria in assessing power in 
the church. The danger of carnality as outlined in I Corinthians 3: 1–3 
was that of (a) Opposing Paul, Apollos or Cephas one to the other, 
and (b) Limiting oneself to a single choice, i.e. Paul or Apollos or 
Cephas. The true man of the Spirit knows that all things are his. 

One, therefore, sees power limited to a certain group or approach to 
the Gospel. This may be fundamentalism, sacramentalism, social 
activism, and so on. Where one of these flourishes its exponents 
suggest power is operative, or will subsequently become operative. 
Nevertheless if God is working He will not confine Himself to any 
one approach. The Gospel, the Kingdom, the power of the Spirit and 
the true power of love must remain the criteria of validity of power. 

Coming to the Power of Love. 

God is love. It is in this fact that power lies. It is from this source that 
power flows. God created in love, sustains His creation in love. It is 
in love He has redeemed, and it is in love He will 
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restore His universe. Meanwhile we must explore, know and practise 
the ways this power will manifest itself. 

We have seen in the early church that the coming of the Holy Spirit 
with the revelation of the Gospel and the application of it to the 
human heart was what caused power to flow and was what, in fact, 
true power proved to be. Acts 2: 42 says, ‘And they devoted 
themselves to the apostles’ teaching and fellowship, to the breaking 
of bread and prayers.’ These four elements, apostolic doctrine, the 
fellowship, the breaking of bread and the prayers, constituted the 
inner life of the church, and the outer life was the proclamation of the 
Gospel with boldness. A study of Acts 4:31–35 shows the inner and 
outer elements working powerfully together. 

The whole principle of the power of love coming to man is outlined 
in I John 4:7–20. Calling the brethren to love he points out that 
knowing God as love causes man to be born anew and to love. 
Knowledge of love comes from the Cross, i.e. the propitiation for sins. 
This is the same as knowledge of God. Love of the brethren now 
flows naturally, because the question of judgement has been finished 
in the Cross. One now loves because one has been loved, and not to 
love the brethren is not to love God. 

What is surely missing then when the power of true love is missing is 
a failure to know God as love. That is the weakness lies in (a) Not 
understanding the Gospel, (b) Not receiving the full benefits of 
salvation. To understand the Gospel is to know God as love. Yet that 
love is experienced in what we might call the impact of the Gospel. 
This impact is experienced in the forgiveness of sins, cleansing from 
sins’s pollution, justification, sanctification, adoption (sonship), and 
the gift. of the Holy Spirit. However, let there be lack of impact, lack 
of understanding, 
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and the person is not truly liberated. This means that the response of 
love is lacking. Thus love in the Body will be deficient. Thus 
proclamation of the Gospel will also be lacking in power. 

This means that for a renewal of the power of God in the church we 
will need to know in depth the nature of the Gospel. We will need to 
preach it in power to renew the body of Christians already in the 
church and so to fire them to proclaim the Gospel in power. We will 
need to proclaim it in power to those outside the church. Those 
outside will be affected powerfully only when those of the church 
have themselves been affected and consequently are showing that 
power in love and proclamation. 

The Sovereign Power of God. 

We know that all movements of renewal and revival are ultimately of 
God. He moves and renewal comes. Nevertheless He has given the 
means already by which the church may know, experience, and 
evidence His power. These we must pursue. Indolence is not trusting 
and waiting faith. Waiting faith is also acting faith and obedient faith. 
II Chronicles 7:14 was a paradigm for the people of Israel if they 
wished God to bring renewal to their land. It is no less a paradigm for 
us. Nevertheless Paul has stated clearly in Romans 1:16–17 that the 
Gospel is the power of God. He has maintained in I Corinthians 1:18 
that the word of the Cross (i.e. the Gospel) is the current power of 
God for the saved (cf. I Cor. 2: 4–5, Gal. 6:14), and he has reiterated 
that the Kingdom of God is power (I Cot. 4:20). The NT is vibrant 
with the truth that the coming of the Holy Spirit is the coming of 
power. With him is the power of love. A study of such passages as 
Ephesians 1:17ff and 3:14–20 makes it clear that there is no reason 
whatever, i.e. no valid reason,  
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why power should be lacking in the church today. 

Where we see the impact of the Gospel, the gifts and fruits of the 
Spirit, and the dynamic evidence of love, we thank God for the flow 
of power. Where such are absent we must quietly repent, and set 
about in faith and obedience to know and proclaim the Gospel of 
Love, seeking the power of the Spirit in order to do so. 
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